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Introduction 

In the summer of 2013, Chief Justice Stuart Rabner established and chaired a special committee 

of the Supreme Court, the Joint Committee on Criminal Justice {JCCJ) Reform, comprised of 

members from the three branches of state government including, the Attorney General, Public 

Defender, private attorneys, judges, court administrators, and representatives of the Legislature 

and the Governor's Office, to undertake an examination of the New Jersey Criminal Justice 

system. The committee examined, among other things, the issues of bail and speedy trial in New 

Jersey and recommended significant changes to the system. Such recommendations included 

the need for New Jersey to shift from monetary bail to a risk-based, supervised pretrial release 

program, to permit preventive detention in situations where no level of supervision could ensure 

either the safety of the community or the defendant's appearance in court, and to enact speedy 

trial legislation mandating time frames within which defendants must be indicted and brought to 

trial. The results of this cross branch collaboration, set forth in the committee's March 2014 

report, represented the most comprehensive set of proposed reforms to the state's criminal 

justice system since the adoption of the 1947 constitution. 

One of the impetuses for the committee included a March 2013, survey and analysis of New 

Jersey's jail population which revealed significant disparities regarding the State's county jail 

population on October 3, 2012111 . Those details include the following: {1) 13,003 inmates were 

housed in county jails; {2) 73% of the inmates {9,492) were awaiting trial; (3) 39% {5,006) of 

inmates were eligible to be released on bail but remained in jail because they lacked the financial 

resources to post bail; and, (4) 12% {1,547) remained in jail due to their inability to post a bail of 

$2,500 or less. 

Building upon the Joint Committee's report, in the summer of 2014, the Legislature passed and 

the Governor signed pioneering legislation, set to take effect on January 1, 2017, to implement a 

majority of the recommendations from the report, and enacted related procedural and 

operational changes to the criminal justice system in our state. In addition, in November 2014, 

New Jersey voters approved a constitutional amendment to permit the detention of high-risk 

defendants in jail before trial. That amendment will also take effect on January 1, 2017. 

This report details the Judiciary's multi-pronged approach to effectuate the changes 

contemplated by the constitutional amendment and new statute. There are five key components 

to implementing these reforms in New Jersey: (1) the financial and operational challenges 

created by this transformative change will, by necessity, require the development of a 

comprehensive technological application to address both case processing and other system 

revisions established by the new law; {2) the creation and staffing of a pre-trial services function 

111 Marie Van Nostrand, Ph.D., New Jersey Jail Population Analysis (March 2013).
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